

#### THE WASHINGTON INSTITUTE FOR NEAR EAST POLICY

## POLICY NOTES

NOVEMBER 2021 No. 112

# A Blurred Line Between Civil Society and Terrorism

Examining Charges of Palestinian NGOs Funding the PFLP

Matthew Levitt



Image: Palestinians in Jabalya, northern Gaza, demonstrate in support of Palestinians held in Israeli jails. REUTERS n October 19, 2021, Israel designated six Palestinian civil society NGOs on charges of supporting the Popular Front for the Liberation of Palestine (PFLP), a U.S.- and E.U.-designated terrorist group. The move sparked severe condemnation by international civil society and human rights groups, many of which have long partnered with these NGOs. Criticisms of the designations, however, focus on the groups' civil society activities, not the underlying charges of fraud and organized financial support for a designated terrorist group. It is indeed a very sensitive matter when a government designates NGOs that actively criticize its activities through civil society fieldwork, which is why the evidence underscoring the designations warrants careful scrutiny.

To that end, statements by the United States, Australia, the European Union, and others requesting further information about the basis for these designations is welcome. According to Israeli authorities, the country's subject matter experts briefed their U.S. counterparts on the underlying investigations within days of the designations, and handed over several binders of evidence as well. Because the fraud primarily involved European authorities, Israelis had already briefed their counterparts in six different European countries.

#### **Abbreviations**

DCI-P	Defense for Children International– Palestine
HWC	Health Work Committees
HRW	Human Rights Watch
OLAF	European Anti-Fraud Office
PFLP	Popular Front for the Liberation of Palestine
UAWC	Union of Agriculture Work Committees
UPWC	Union of Palestinian Women's Committees

### **Background**

The Israeli designations targeted six NGOs for serving as PFLP fronts: the Addameer Prisoner Support and Human Rights Association, Union of Palestinian Women's Committees (UPWC), Bisan Center for Research and Development, al-Haq Organization, Union of Agriculture Work Committees (UAWC), and Defense for Children International—Palestine (DCI-P).<sup>3</sup> According to Israeli authorities, the designations were the result of a joint terrorism financing investigation run by the Israel Security Agency (ISA, aka Shin Bet, Israel's domestic intelligence service) and Israel's National Bureau for Counter Terror Financing.<sup>4</sup> Origins of the inquiry can be traced earlier to the 2019 murder of a seventeen-year-old girl by PFLP operatives who worked at one of these NGOs.<sup>5</sup>

Several prominent international organizations were quick to condemn Israel's action, led by the UN high commissioner for human rights, Michelle Bachelet, who wrote that the designation amounted to "an attack on human rights defenders, on freedoms of association, opinion and expression and on the right to public participation." The designated organizations, she continued, "are some of the most reputable human rights and humanitarian groups in the occupied Palestinian territory and for decades have worked closely with the UN." Despite such statements, none of the NGOs' defenders has addressed Israel's accusations or the underlying evidence head-on.

Further still, statements such as Bachelet's fail to address the possibility that while these international organizations partner with groups that publicly defend the human rights of some people, they support acts of terrorism and murder targeting others. Indeed, the terrorist designations of these six NGOs did not come out of the blue, but rather are the result of a decade's worth of events. More recently, public Israeli actions—from the release of official reports to arrests and prosecutions—point to a concerted effort to collect the kind of information necessary to underpin these designations.

## Phase 1: From the Gilad Shalit Swap to the Murder of Rina Shnerb

As part of the 2011 prisoner swap that secured the release of Israeli soldier Gilad Shalit from Hamas custody, Israel freed some 1,027 Palestinian prisoners, including some fifty PFLP operatives. Several of these operatives soon resumed activities on behalf of the PFLP, according to Israeli officials who acknowledge not being sufficiently aware of this trend at the time, when the country's security agencies were much more focused on Hamas and Palestinian Islamic Jihad.

NGOs targeted in the recent Israeli designations hired some of these operatives, such as Salah Hamouri, who was employed at Addameer despite the public nature of his affiliation with the PFLP and his prior conviction for plotting to assassinate Rabbi Ovadia Yosef. Upon Hamouri's prison release in 2011, the PFLP website pictured him waving the organization's flag and quoted him as saying, "There is no option for the Palestinian people except resistance, because it is the only way for us to achieve our people's rights, our freedom, and our self-determination." 10

Following the Shalit deal, the tempo of PFLP operational activities increased, including a plot to kidnap an Israeli soldier near Hizma, northeast of Jerusalem, in May 2012, a Kornet antitank missile launched across the Gaza border in November 2012, and another kidnapping plot foiled in December 2012. Israeli security authorities soon underscored for the public "the high motivation of terrorist organizations to carry out a kidnapping, with a special emphasis on the PFLP, whose members have been involved in a number of plots in the past year." Over the next few years, among other plots, PFLP

operatives carried out a shooting attack targeting tourists near the Wadi Qelt canyon in the West Bank; murdered five Jews, including three American citizens, praying at a Jerusalem synagogue; planned an attack in East Jerusalem; killed an Israeli driver in southern Jerusalem; and attempted to assassinate then Jerusalem mayor Nir Barkat and other Israeli political figures. The PFLP even began cooperating with Hezbollah, sending operatives to Lebanon for training so that they could conduct still more sophisticated attacks in Israel. In July 2018, a Belgian-Palestinian dual national trained by Hezbollah in Lebanon was arrested on suspicion of terrorist activity as he attempted to cross from Jordan into Israel. In Jurdan into Israel.

From time to time, Israeli authorities arrested employees of the now designated NGOs—not for their civil society or human rights work, but for acting on behalf of the PFLP. Salah Hamouri, the earlier-noted Addameer field researcher, was arrested in 2017. Ayman Nasser, Addameer's legal unit coordinator, was arrested in 2018. Abdullatif Ghaith, chair of Addameer's board of directors and a cofounder of the organization, was placed on a travel ban in 2019. And Khalida Jarrar, deputy director of Addameer's board of directors and the organization's former director, was arrested in 2019 and ultimately pleaded guilty to being a member of a terrorist group (PFLP).

In February 2019, Israel's Ministry of Strategic Affairs issued an English-language report, *Terrorists in Suits*, outlining Hamas and PFLP use of human rights organizations as fronts. According to the report,

Hamas and PFLP operatives have infiltrated and adopted seemingly benign NGOs in the Palestinian Authority, Europe, North America and South Africa, for the purpose of advancing their ideological goal: the elimination of the State of Israel as the nation-state of the Jewish people. Moreover, it appears that terrorist organizations view NGOs in the West as a convenient means for raising funds which they could not otherwise obtain <sup>17</sup>

POLICY NOTE 112

Addameer, al-Haq, and Defense for Children International—Palestine, three of the recently designated organizations, are included in the report, along with several other NGOs accused of having ties to PFLP.

The February 2019 report, along with a companion report issued the previous month on EU financing for Palestinian groups including NGOs tied to the PFLP, sparked controversy for its focus on NGOs engaged in activities supporting both the boycott, divestment, and sanctions movement as well as terrorism. Those criticisms notwithstanding, the reports made public some of the ties between these NGOs and the PFLP.

Then, on August 23, 2019, PFLP operatives planned and detonated a bomb at a popular West Bank hiking spot, killing seventeen-year-old Rina Shnerb and wounding her father and brother. Two of the PFLP terrorists involved in this attack—one of them, Samer Arbid, charged with recruiting cell members and personally detonating the explosive—were employed by the Union of Agricultural Work Committees, one of the recently designated NGOs. 20

The murder of a teenage girl drove Israeli authorities to conduct a full-blown investigation into PFLP activities in the West Bank, resulting in the arrest of some fifty PFLP members over four months and foiling additional plots. The crackdown also netted a significant arsenal of weapons and related apparatus, including assault rifles and other guns, silencers, scopes, ammunition, radios, and large quantities of bomb-making equipment such as fertilizer, metal ball bearings, and fuses. Among the arrested PFLP operatives was Walid Muhammad Hanatsheh, a finance and administration manager for the Health Work Committees (HWC), another PFLP-affiliated NGO. MGO.

These arrests were announced in December 2019 and within two months, in February 2020, Belgium rescinded an invitation extended to a DCI-P senior advisor to address the UN Security Council.<sup>23</sup> Belgium held the rotating Security

Council presidency that month, but withdrew the invitation after receiving information from Israel linking DCI-P to the PFLP.<sup>24</sup> The arrests also led to a political scandal in the Netherlands, and in July 2020 the Dutch government suspended its aid to the UAWC based on evidence that the NGO used Dutch subsidies to continue paying salaries for the two men already on trial for Shnerb's murder.<sup>25</sup>

Also in July 2020, as this European political scandal was unfolding, Israeli authorities arrested PFLP operative Yazen Abu Salah, who was evidently inspired by the murder of Rina Shnerb to plan a series of additional terrorist attacks. The investigation revealed Abu Salah was due to attend military training in Lebanon, which was organized in coordination with Hezbollah.<sup>26</sup>

## Phase 2: Investigating PFLP Funding Streams

Once the investigation into the Shnerb murder was completed, and the network of PFLP operatives plotting further attacks arrested, Israeli authorities initiated the second phase of their investigation focused on the PFLP's financial support networks. Pulling at the threads of the two NGOs directly tied to PFLP operatives involved in Shnerb's murder, the UAWC and HWC, Israeli authorities began mapping out what they ultimately determined was a network of front organizations providing funds for the PFLP, day jobs and legitimacy for its operatives, and space for secure meetings.

Israeli authorities officially declared the HWC an illegal association on January 22, 2020, although it continued functioning.<sup>27</sup> Then, in March 2021, Israeli authorities raided the HWC headquarters in al-Bireh, searched the premises, and seized files

and computers, while also detaining three office employees. <sup>28</sup> In early May 2021, Israel arrested four people affiliated with the HWC, including Juani Rashmawi (a European fundraiser), Tisir Abu Sharbak (a senior accountant), Saeed Abdat (a former accountant), and Amro Hamuda (a former purchasing department manager). <sup>29</sup> The defendants were charged with activity in a proscribed organization, conducting illicit money transfers, and fraud, and accused of defrauding European donors by manipulating records to cover funds "in the eight figures" diverted from the NGO to the PFLP. Together, investigators said, the four "duped European donors using financial records doctored to hide cash diversions" to the PFLP. <sup>30</sup>

The investigation, however, did not end with the HWC. Instead, it led Israeli officials to conclude that a network of seven NGOs-the HWC and the six just designated—"act under PFLP leadership and in accordance with the organization's directives, as a cover for promoting the PFLP's activities and funding."31 As the inquiry progressed, HWC director Shatha Odeh was arrested in July 2021 on multiple charges, including working for an unlawful association, use of fraudulent documents, and receiving funds through fraud.<sup>32</sup> That same month, Israeli security forces raided the DCI-P headquarters office in al-Bireh, seizing computers and files as part of their investigation.<sup>33</sup> According to an Israeli official, authorities also seized evidence from the offices of the UAWC.34 The raids, an Israeli official stated, were "part of the battle against terror financing, on the basis of established and up-to-date intelligence."35

By August 2021, the European Anti-Fraud Office (OLAF) had reportedly launched an investigation into EU support for NGOs tied to the PFLP. Israel has shared evidence with authorities in multiple European countries and now also the United States. Meanwhile, following the designations of these six NGOs, Israeli authorities arrested PFLP political bureau member Bashir al-Khairi in Ramallah. Khairi had reportedly served both on Addameer's board and as president of the UAWC. 37

# The Nature of the Evidence

According to Israeli officials, the information underpinning the designations of these six NGOs comes from a variety of sources, including classified intelligence, seized materials and other court evidence, and the statements made by arrested NGO employees to investigators. The intelligence is unlikely to be made public, which is typical for the evidentiary documents used to support designations in the United States and elsewhere. But much of the evidence has or will come out in court as those proceedings advance, and significant portions have been shared with American and European counterparts.

The underlying connections between these NGOs and the PFLP are well documented.<sup>39</sup> Senior officials at the NGOs are themselves tied to the PFLP, and the NGOs routinely hire known PFLP operatives, including those convicted of terrorist plots and of being PFLP operatives.<sup>40</sup> But the roles these NGOs play as a networked PFLP financing mechanism were only discovered in the wake of Rina Shnerb's murder. For example, in a statement to Israeli police, one of the arrested HWC employees explained that "the PFLP-affiliated institutions are interconnected and serve as the organization's lifeline financially and organizationally, i.e., money laundering and financing PFLP activity."41 This comment was made with specific reference to Addameer, the Bisan Center, al-Hag, DCI-P, the UAWC, and the UPWC. In the arrangement, one NGO would learn how to conduct various types of fraud and money laundering, then pass this knowledge on to the others. For example, as Saeed Abdat at the HWC mastered the means of defrauding European donors, Israeli officials say, he relayed that knowledge to senior officials at the UPWC and the Bisan Center.42

According to investigators, the funds raised by these NGOs were ultimately disbursed through a PFLP

POLICY NOTE 112 5

committee system dedicated for this purpose. In another statement, defendants described an "internal committee" made up of PFLP operatives working for these NGOs—specifically, Walid Hanatsheh, Itiraf Rimawi, Khitam Saafin, and Abdul Razeq Faraj—responsible for managing money transfers. This group oversees a separate "high-level external committee," which in turn reports directly to the PFLP's central committee. The central committee then determines how to distribute incoming funds among the PFLP's military, political, and social service activities. One reason this is so significant: Hanatsheh, Rimawi, and Faraj were all directly involved in the decision to carry out the bombing that killed Rina Shnerb.<sup>43</sup>

According to the Israeli indictment of Tisir Abu Sharbak, one of the four HWC employees arrested in May 2021, the NGOs in question employed a variety of money laundering schemes to obfuscate their role as PFLP fronts.44 First, they forged documents and receipts to significantly inflate the cost of a given project as presented to donors. The difference from these inflated invoices would go to the PFLP. To facilitate this fraud, the NGOs negotiated deals with local businesses, which provided realistic-looking invoices the NGOs could use to pad their numbers. The NGOs would add 16 percent tax to these invoices, which they would pass on to the businesses for participating in the scheme. The NGOs also presented foreign donors forged invoices for purchases that were either never made at all or made for a fraction of the stated cost. 45 In the words of one defendant, "There is real procurement and fictitious procurement in each project. Everyone knows what is real and what is fictitious with the aim of receiving the money from those who provide the funding."46

For example, according to Israeli authorities, evidence shows that in 2014–2016, the "HWC forged receipts indicating that a Spanish-funded project to supply medicines in East Jerusalem would cost 2.5 million NIS [Israeli shekels]."<sup>47</sup> But the actual project cost only 100,000 shekels, and the

remaining funds were redirected to the PFLP. In another case, Israeli authorities say evidence documents how the HWC told donors a project to vaccinate Palestinian children would cost 245,000 euros, when the actual cost was a mere 2,500 shekels (less than 700 euros) and most of the money was siphoned off for the PFLP.<sup>48</sup>

The Abu Sharbak indictment also charges that the NGOs doctored employees' pay records as presented to foreign donors. Employees were sometimes listed under two different salary systems, once as an employee of the project they were working on, and again as an employee of the NGO. In actual practice, one of these salaries went to the employee, while the second went to benefit the PFLP.<sup>49</sup>

Finally, Israeli authorities charge that the NGOs operating in the health sector, specifically, sometimes listed altogether fictitious projects for donors. "HWC forged receipts for medical equipment which was funded by donors but never purchased," according to Israeli authorities. From 2012 to 2020, prosecutors estimate some 18–72 million shekels were raised through such fraud and transferred to the PFLP instead of going to advance public health. Israeli officials attest to have the evidence—real and fake invoices, forged bank statements, and more—and are presenting this in court. 151

Israeli authorities also state that the offices of several of the designated NGOs—the UPWC, the UAWC, Addameer, and the Bisan Center—were used by PFLP operatives and leaders for meetings unrelated to the groups' stated purposes.<sup>52</sup>

## Conclusion

According to a January 2008 report in *Jane's World Insurgency and Terrorism*, the PFLP boasts eight

#### A BLURRED LINE BETWEEN CIVIL SOCIETY AND TERRORISM

hundred core members, "but the PFLP's influence within the resistance movement is far greater than the number of its members."53 This is partly a factor of the group's political standing, but over the past decade it has also resulted from the PFLP's ability to build front organizations that simultaneously provide financial support and a veneer of legitimacy. The NGOs discussed in this paper clearly do engage in civil society work and have partnered with the United Nations and human rights organizations for such work. But the Israeli charges have not come out of thin air. Between findings from intelligence surveillance, seized documents and computers, and detainee interrogations, Israeli authorities appear to have compiled compelling evidence to underpin these designations.

Much of this evidence has been shared with allies—both before and since the designations—so it will be telling to see how governments react. If even parts of the evidence are as strong as the Israelis suggest, then something far more troubling than just financial fraud is at hand—this would strike at the very heart of what it is to work in the field of human rights. In 2007, when Israel's Supreme Court ruled to uphold a travel ban issued against Shawan Jabarin, general director of al-Haq, the presiding judge described him as a "Dr. Jekyll and Mr. Hyde." He continued:

Some of his time is spent conducting a human rights organization, and some as an operative in an organization which has no qualms regarding murder and attempted murder, which have no relation whatsoever to rights. Quite the opposite, they reject the most basic right of all, without which there are no other rights, the right to life.<sup>54</sup>

In its statement following the six designations, Human Rights Watch took a firm stance: "This appalling and unjust decision is an attack by the Israeli government on the international human rights movement."55 Yet in the past, HRW itself has noted that unlike other groups, "the PFLP has not claimed any separation between its military wing and its political leaders."56 As a result, HRW concluded that the persons who carry out suicide and other attacks are criminally responsible for them, but "PFLP leaders are also liable both directly and under the doctrine of command responsibility."57 At a minimum, governments, civil society organizations, and human rights groups need to address the evidence underlying the Israeli allegations to determine if the organizations with which they have been partnering to further human rights employ the same people who are criminally responsible for PFLP attacks. To date, they have not. .

POLICY NOTE 112

#### **NOTES**

- For the U.S. response, see Amy Cheng, "Israel Moves to Ban Six Palestinian Rights Groups It Accuses of Terrorism, Prompting International Outrage," *Washington Post*, October 23, 2021, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2021/10/23/israel-palestine-terrorist-human-rights/; for Australia, see Anthony Galloway, "Australia Requests Explanation for Israel's Outlawing of Palestinian Groups," *Sydney Morning Herald*, October 28, 2021, https://www.smh.com.au/politics/federal/australia-requests-explanation-for-israel-s-outlawing-of-palestinian-groups-20211028-p5940z.html; and for the EU, see Jonathan Lis, "European Union to Seek Evidence from Israel on Terror Designation of Palestinian NGOs," *Haaretz*, October 28, 2021, https://www.haaretz.com/israel-news/.premium-eu-to-seek-evidence-from-israel-on-terror-designation-of-palestinian-ngos-1.10334903.
- 2 Author interview with Israeli officials, October 28, 2021, Washington DC.
- 3 For the Israeli designation, see National Bureau for Counter Terror Financing of Israel, "The Minister of Defense Designated Six Organizations of 'Popular Front for the Liberation of Palestine' as Terror Organizations," https://nbctf.mod.gov.il/en/Pages/211021EN.aspx; for the U.S. designation of PFLP, see Department of State, Bureau of Counterterrorism, "Foreign Terrorist Organizations," https://www.state.gov/foreign-terrorist-organizations/; and for the EU designation, see "Official Journal of the European Union," https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/HTML/?uri=OJ:L:2021:043:FULL&from=en.
- 4 NBCTF, "Defense Minister Designated Six Organizations," https://nbctf.mod.gov.il/en/Pages/211021EN.aspx.
- 5 Ibid
- 6 Jonathan Lis and Hagar Shezaf, "UN Rights Chief Slams Israel's Terror Classification of Palestinian NGOs," *Haaretz*, October 26, 2021, https://www.haaretz.com/israel-news/.premium-un-rights-chief-slams-israel-s-terror-classification-of-palestinian-ngos-1.10328167.
- 7 See, e.g., Ethan Bronner, "Israel and Hamas Agree to Swap Prisoners for Soldier," *New York Times*, October 11, 2011, https://www.nytimes.com/2011/10/12/world/middleeast/possible-deal-near-to-free-captive-israeli-soldier.html.
- 8 Author interview with Israeli officials, October 28, 2021, Washington DC.
- 9 Agence France-Presse, "Israel Frees French-Palestinian After 13 Months Without Trial," *Times of Israel*, September 30, 2018, https://www.timesofisrael.com/israel-frees-french-palestinian-after-13-months-with-out-trial/.
- 10 See "Comrade Salah Hamouri on His Release: There Is No Option but Resistance," available at https://web. archive.org/web/20180826035741/http:/pflp.ps/english/2011/12/20/comrade-salah-hamouri-on-his-release-there-is-no-option-but-resistance/.
- 11 Meir Amit Intelligence and Terrorism Information Center, "News of Terrorism and the Israeli-Palestinian Conflict, July 11–17, 2012, https://www.terrorism-info.org.il/en/20369/, and November 7–13, 2012, https://www.terrorism-info.org.il/en/20423/; and Yaakov Lappin, "Security Forces Uncover PFLP Kidnapping Plot," *Jerusalem Post*, December 25, 2012, https://www.jpost.com/Defense/Security-forces-uncover-PFLP-kidnapping-plot.
- 12 Lappin, "Security Forces Uncover PFLP Plot," https://www.jpost.com/Defense/Security-forces-uncover-PFLP-kidnapping-plot.
- 13 See "Terror Cell Behind Wadi Qelt Attack Uncovered," *Times of Israel*, June, 27, 2013, https://www.timesofisrael. com/terror-cell-behind-wadi-qelt-attack-uncovered/; Jodi Rudoren and Isabel Kershner, "Israel Shaken by 5 Deaths in Synagogue Assault," *New York Times*, November 18, 2014, https://www.nytimes.com/2014/11/19/world/middleeast/killings-in-jerusalem-synagogue-complex.html; U.S. Department of State, Country Reports on Terrorism 2015, https://2009-2017.state.gov/j/ct/rls/crt/2015/index.htm; "Court Cancels Home Demolitions over Deadly September Attack," *Times of Israel*, April 3, 2016, https://www.timesofisrael.com/court-cancels-home-demolitions-over-deadly-september-attack/; and Meir Amit Intelligence and Terrorism Information Center, "Palestinian Terrorism and Violence Trends Against Israel, 2018," February 19, 2019, https://www.terrorism-info.org.il/en/palestinian-violence-terrorism-israel-2018-data-nature-trends-2/.

#### A BLURRED LINE BETWEEN CIVIL SOCIETY AND TERRORISM

- 14 Tamara Zieve, "Israel Arrests Belgian National on Suspicion of PFLP Terror Activity," *Jerusalem Post*, August 15, 2018, https://www.jpost.com/Arab-Israeli-Conflict/Israel-arrests-Belgian-national-on-suspicion-of-PFLP-terror-activity-564927.
- 15 For each of the three instances noted here, see Prime Minister's Office, *Terrorists in Suits: The Ties Between NGOs Promoting BDS and Terror Organizations* (Israel Ministry of Strategic Affairs and Public Diplomacy, February 2019), https://www.gov.il/en/departments/general/terrorists\_in\_suits.
- 16 Aaron Boxerman, "Israel Releases Senior PFLP Member Khalida Jarrar After 2 Years in Prison," *Times of Israel*, September 26, 2021, https://www.timesofisrael.com/israel-releases-senior-pflp-member-khalida-jarrar-after-2-years-in-prison/.
- 17 Prime Minister's Office, Terrorists in Suits, 4, https://www.gov.il/en/departments/general/terrorists\_in\_suits.
- Prime Minister's Office, *The Money Trail: European Union Financing of Organizations Promoting Boycotts Against the State of Israel*, 2nd ed. (Israel Ministry of Strategic Affairs and Public Diplomacy, January 2019), https://www.gov.il/en/Departments/General/nativ010819.
- 19 Judah Ari Gross, "Teen Israeli Girl Killed as Family Hit by Bomb at West Bank Spring," *Times of Israel*, August 23, 2019, https://www.timesofisrael.com/three-israelis-seriously-hurt-in-explosion-at-west-bank-spring/.
- 20 Judah Ari Gross, "Israel Arrests 50 PFLP Members in Crackdown Following Deadly August Bombing," Times of Israel, December 18, 2019, https://www.timesofisrael.com/israel-arrests-50-pflp-members-in-crackdown-following-deadly-august-bombing/.
- 21 Ibid.
- 22 Ibid.
- 23 Brad Parker, "I Was Meant to Talk About Palestinian Kids at the UN. Israel Forced Me Out," +972, February 24, 2020, https://www.972mag.com/palestinian-children-security-council/.
- 24 Ariel Kahana, "Israel Reprimands Belgian Envoy over Anti-Israel UN Gambit," *Israel Hayom*, February 7, 2020, https://www.israelhayom.com/2020/02/07/israel-reprimands-belgian-envoy-over-anti-israel-un-gambit/.
- 25 JTA and *Times of Israel*, "Netherlands Suspends Aid to Group That Employed Suspected Palestinian Terrorists," *Times of Israel*, July 22, 2020, https://www.timesofisrael.com/netherlands-suspends-aid-to-group-that-employed-suspected-palestinian-terrorists/.
- 26 Israel Security Agency, "ISA Thwarts Popular Front Cell That Planned to Carry Out Terrorist Attacks in Samaria," July 21, 2020, https://www.shabak.gov.il/english/publications/Pages/ISA-Thwarts-Popular-Front-Cell-that-Planned-to-Carry-out-Terrorist-Attacks-in-Samaria.aspx.
- 27 Indictment of Tisir Abu Sharbak, Israeli Military Court, Judea, May 10, 2021.
- 28 "Adalah Demands that Israeli Military's Announcement Declaring the Palestinian Health Work Committees as an Illegal Association Be Rescinded," Adalah: The Legal Center for Arab Minority Rights in Israel, August 2, 2021, https://www.adalah.org/en/content/view/10398.
- 29 Lahav Harkov, "Four Palestinians to Be Charged with Diverting European Aid to Terrorism," *Jerusalem Post*, May 6, 2021, https://www.jpost.com/breaking-news/shin-bet-european-humanitarian-funds-diverted-to-pflp-667426.
- 30 Dan Williams, "Israel Says Palestinian NGOs Funnelled European Donor Cash to Militants," Reuters, May 6, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/israel-says-palestinian-ngos-funnelled-european-do-nor-cash-militants-2021-05-06/.
- 31 Ilan Ben Zion, "Israel Accuses Spanish Woman of Aiding Banned Militant Group," ABC News, May 6, 2021, https://abcnews.go.com/International/wireStory/israel-accuses-spanish-woman-aiding-banned-militant-group-77530272.
- 32 "Israel/OPT: New Hearing in the Case Against Human Rights Defender Shatha Odeh," International Federation for Human Rights (FIDH), October 4, 2021, https://www.fidh.org/en/issues/human-rights-defenders/israel-opt-new-hearing-in-the-case-against-human-rights-defender.
- 33 "Israeli Forces Raid DCIP Office, Confiscate Computers and Client Files," Defense of Children International—Palestine, July 29, 2021, https://www.dci-palestine.org/israeli\_forces\_raid\_dcip\_office\_confiscate\_computers\_and\_client\_files.

POLICY NOTE 112 9

- 34 Author interview with Israeli officials, October 28, 2021, Washington DC.
- 35 Aaron Boxerman, "Which 6 Palestinian Rights Organizations Has Israel Declared as Terror Groups?" *Times of Israel*, October 29, 2021, https://www.timesofisrael.com/which-6-palestinian-rights-organizations-has-israel-declared-as-terror-groups.
- 36 Lars Bové, "Belgie Zet Door met Heikele Steun aan Palestijnse Organisaties," *De Tijd*, August 3, 2021, https://www.tijd.be/politiek-economie/belgie/algemeen/belgie-zet-door-met-heikele-steun-aan-palestijnse-organisaties/10323478.html.
- 37 "PFLP Official Arrested Overnight in Ramallah—Report," *Jerusalem Post*, October 29, 2021, https://www.jpost.com/breaking-news/pflp-official-arrested-overnight-in-ramallah-report-683475.
- 38 Author interview with Israeli officials, October 28, 2021, Washington DC.
- 39 Prime Minister's Office, Terrorists in Suits, https://www.gov.il/en/departments/general/terrorists\_in\_suits.
- 40 Prime Minister's Office, *The Money Trail*, https://www.gov.il/en/Departments/General/nativ010819.
- 41 Author interview with Israeli officials, October 28, 2021, Washington DC.
- 42 Ibid.
- 43 Ibid.
- 44 Indictment of Tisir Abu Sharbak, Israeli Military Court, Judea, May 10, 2021.
- 45 Ibid
- 46 Author interview with Israeli officials, October 28, 2021, Washington DC.
- 47 Israel Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "In reality, the project only cost 100,000 NIS & the rest of the funds were siphoned to the PFLP," Facebook video, May 6, 2021, 9:34 a.m., https://m.facebook.com/watch/?v=945612862872523&\_rdr.
- 48 Ibid.
- 49 Indictment of Tisir Abu Sharbak, Israeli Military Court, Judea, May 10, 2021.
- 50 Foreign Affairs Ministry, "In reality, the project only cost 100,000 NIS," https://m.facebook.com/watch/?v=945612862872523& rdr.
- 51 Ibid.
- 52 Indictment of Tisir Abu Sharbak, Israeli Military Court, Judea, May 10, 2021; author interview with Israeli officials, October 28, 2021, Washington DC.
- 53 "Popular Front for the Liberation of Palestine (PFLP)," *Jane's World Insurgency and Terrorism*, January 21, 2008, previously available at http://www.janes.com/extracts/extract/jwit/jwit0134.html.
- For the travel ban imposed on Jabarin as well as the quoted text, see Harold Evans, "Shawan Jabarin's Controversial Appointment to Human Rights Watch Board," Daily Beast, updated July 13, 2017, https://www.the-dailybeast.com/shawan-jabarins-controversial-appointment-to-human-rights-watch-board; also see Prime Minister's Office, *Terrorists in Suits*, 37, https://www.gov.il/en/departments/general/terrorists\_in\_suits.
- 55 Human Rights Watch, "Israel/Palestine: Designation of Palestinian Rights Groups as Terrorists," October 22, 2021, https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/10/22/israel/palestine-designation-palestinian-rights-groups-terrorists#.
- Human Rights Watch, *Erased in a Moment: Suicide Bombing Attacks Against Israeli Citizens* (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2002), https://www.hrw.org/reports/2002/isrl-pa/ISRAELPA1002.pdf.
- 57 Ibid.

#### The Author



MATTHEW LEVITT is the Fromer-Wexler Fellow at The Washington Institute and director of its Reinhard Program on Counterterrorism and Intelligence. A former deputy assistant secretary at the U.S. Treasury Department and counterterrorism intelligence analyst at the FBI, Levitt is the author of books on Hamas, Hezbollah, and Israeli-Palestinian peace negotiations. He is the creator of the Lebanese Hezbollah Select Worldwide Activities Interactive Map and Timeline and serves as the 2021–22 Andrew H. Siegel Professor at Georgetown University's Center for Jewish Civilization.

